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The Budget/Personnel Committee of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council convened in the Corpus Christi Ballroom of the Omni Corpus Christi Hotel, Corpus Christi, Texas, Tuesday morning, January 10, 2006, and was called to order at 11:05 o’clock a.m. by Chairman Kay Williams.

CHAIRMAN KAY WILLIAMS:  If you will, please, the Budget/Personnel Committee will come to order.  All of the committee members are present, with the exception of Karen Bell.  That brings us to the Adoption of the Agenda.  Are there any additions to the agenda?  Hearing none, the agenda is adopted as written.  Approval of Minutes, Tab F, Number 2a, are there any changes?  

MS. CATHY READINGER:  Madam Chairman, I have one change.  In the November of 2005 minutes, I erroneously referred to Elise Steinberg as being with NOAA General Counsel and she’s actually with DOC General Counsel.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  That change will be noted.  Are there any other changes?  Hearing none, the October 2005 is confirmed as written.  November 2005, Number 2b, are there any changes to that one?  Hearing none, those minutes are confirmed as being accurate. 

That brings us to the FMLA Material.  We have Elise Steinberg on the telephone so that if there are any questions you may ask them.  That is going to bring us to the Committee Member Questions, Tab F, Number 4a, and there was a question from Ms. Walker.  Ms. Walker, will you please ask Elise your question?

MS. BOBBI WALKER:  I sent the email and I think it’s in your briefing book to Mike requesting if we had to pay 100 percent healthcare coverage if someone requested FMLA extended leave and that was the question.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Elise, would you answer that, please?

MS. ELISE STEINBERG:  If I heard correctly, the question was whether if someone is out on FMLA leave whether you need to continue paying 100 percent of their healthcare premiums.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  That’s correct.

MS. WALKER:  100 percent.  We pay not only the individual, but we also pay for their family and so it’s 100 percent of their family coverage.

MS. STEINBERG:  You need to maintain the same coverage you have during non-FMLA time.  If someone is on FMLA leave, you’re required to maintain the same coverage and premium arrangement that you’ve had before.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  It sounds like her answer is yes, Bobbi.

MS. WALKER:  My next question would be if the person -- Madam Chairman, was it ninety days or 180 days that we were going to allow for FMLA leave without pay?

MS. READINGER:  The law provides up to twelve weeks.

MS. STEINBERG:  Of unpaid leave.  Now if the person can be on an FMLA time leave, be it unpaid or paid, depending on what your requirements are, generally an employee can use their leave, paid annual leave, and it’s deemed as FMLA leave.  

However, say they exhaust it and then they have some time left and their FMLA leave period hasn’t expired yet or if they haven’t used up the whole twelve weeks, then the employee can go on unpaid leave, but during the FMLA period, for health benefits -- I’m not talking about these other benefits that you provide your staff, but just for health benefits those have to remain during the FMLA period the same way they did prior to that time.

MS. WALKER:  My next question then would be if an employee were to take FMLA leave for twelve weeks I think is what Cathy said and we continued paying their 100 percent health coverage for themselves and their families and they did not return to work, then, Cathy, do we have a mechanism in place or would we be allowed to collect from them -- 

In other words, if an employee decided they were going to quit, but they thought, okay, I’m going to quit, but I’m going to take FMLA leave for twelve weeks and I’m going to let the council pay mine and my family’s health insurance and at the end of the twelve weeks they don’t come back, is there any action the council could take at that point?  Cathy may be able to answer that.

MS. READINGER:  Elise, you can correct me if I’m wrong, but the law does provide for allowing the council to try to recover the monies if the employee does not return to work and basically they could have.

In your committee report, you did have a motion, which will be brought to you in a few minutes, that says: The council shall request the Department of Commerce recover for the Gulf Council monies owed by the employee for any insurance premiums paid during FMLA leave.  That probably needs to be clarified a little bit more, saying that in the event that they don’t return to work.

MS. STEINBERG:  I think you have it right, Cathy.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Are there any other questions?  Elise, I believe what I heard you say is yes, we would have to pay the family health, but not the other benefits and so I’m asking is dental or disability considered health?

MS. STEINBERG:  Disability insurance or life insurance or anything like that is an other benefit and that is covered by the law.  You need to maintain that kind of coverage in whatever policy it is that you have with the kind of leave.

For example, if the FMLA leave that the person is taking is paid leave, then if your regular procedure or policy for when someone is on paid leave is to continue the payment of their premiums, that has to apply here too.  If your policy is if someone is on unpaid leave for more than thirty days, at that point, after thirty days -- You can stop paying after that thirty days expires.

You have to treat it the same way you would treat it as if they weren’t on FMLA leave, but in the same distinction between paid or unpaid and what that provides you, what kind of benefits.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Are there any other questions?  If you have the time, I would appreciate it if you could stay on the line, just while we go through the motions, because I don’t want us to pass anything here that the law says that we can’t do.

MS. STEINBERG:  The only thing is I’m really having a hard time hearing what’s going on and so if there’s a way to increase the volume or something, that would be appreciated, because otherwise I’m not going to be as effective as you would like me to be.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Cathy, is there a way?   Elise, can you hear this now?
MS. STEINBERG:  Now I’m getting horrible feedback.  

MS. READINGER:  Let’s give this a shot.  If I have to, I’ll call you on my cell and repeat the questions.  We just lost our phone.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Can you try and call her back?  I want to wrap this up at this meeting.  What’s the pleasure of the committee?  Do you think that we’re going to need her or do you think that you’ve had your questions answered?  I believe we’re fine.

If we come to a motion that we’ve got questions about or if it’s something that Cathy still feels that we can’t do, then we will call Elise back.  Can you call Elise and tell her that if we have a question and if she can stay there just a couple more 
minutes that if there’s a question we will call her back and thank her, please.

That now brings us to the committee recommendations and what I had Cathy do, since most of this did not go before the full council, is to just go ahead and print out what our motions were, because they will have to be represented to the council.

If you to turn to Tab F, Number 4b, the Motions from the August 2005 Council Meeting of the Budget/Personnel Management Committee, the following motions were passed by the council at the August 2005 meeting, but have not been presented for approval to the council.  If you would, put these up on the screen so if they want to change anything now is the time for them to do it.

The first one is the employer will require the substitution of paid leave for unpaid FMLA leave, including sick, annual, and/or compensatory leave.  Cathy, what we’re saying here is we’re going to require anyone that wants to go out before they can take the FMLA leave they have to use all of their vacations, sick leave, comp time, whatever else that they may have stored, is that correct?

MS. READINGER:  That’s correct.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Is there any opposition to this motion?  Hearing none, the motion carries.  The next motion is the council’s practice of wholly assuming the cost of health insurance will not continue during FMLA leave without pay.  The cost of life, dental, and disability group insurance premiums will continue during the period of leave without pay, providing the employee remits payment for the cost of health, life, dental, and disability group insurance premiums to the council’s headquarters within thirty days from the effective date of FMLA leave without pay.  Otherwise, these benefits shall be cancelled.

MS. WALKER:  Based on the discussion, Madam Chairman, I would move that we rescind this motion.  In other words, we would not make this recommendation to the council.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  I don’t think we need a second, because we’ve been told that we can’t do it.  Is there anything that the council -- Cathy, do we now need to go in and say that we will assume the cost or do we need anything that says we’ll assume the cost?  

Is it the will of the committee to still pay -- I don’t think it’s that much and not only the health, and she already said you had to do the dental, but how much more is the -- She said we didn’t have to do disability or life insurance or the other things that we do and about what is that cost, if we should decide to continue the practice of paying those, Cathy, for an individual?

MS. READINGER:  I’m calculating right now.  If somebody who has a calculator could do -- It’s approximately $35 per month for the life and the disability per employee and so that times thirteen employees times twelve and if anyone has a calculator and can do that for me, I certainly would appreciate it.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  I think the $30 works, because I don’t think we’re going to have all of our employees out at one time under FMLA.  I don’t think we would need that total.  My question again to you is do we need to have a motion stating anything about FMLA, since we already know that you’re covered?  Cathy, is a motion needed?

MS. READINGER:  This was a committee motion and so Bobbi has already made a motion that’s passed to rescind it.  The only thing I would say would be that if you did include this, it would allow the employee to know that their health insurance would be covered, which is required by law, but are you still going to want them to pay for their life and disability?  

That’s the question that needs to be related to the employee.  If that’s the case, then you could just simply reword the entire thing and in the first sentence put the cost of health and dental will continue during FMLA leave without pay and the second sentence would be the cost of life and disability and then everything else would remain the same, except take out “health” in that sentence and “dental” in the next sentence.
CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Actually, what you’re wanting is that the council’s practice of wholly assuming the cost of health insurance will continue during FMLA leave without pay.  Is that what you need?

MS. READINGER:  That’s correct.

MS. WALKER:  Madam Chairman, apparently we’ve got to continue with the health insurance and I’m not interested in taking away the other two and retirement and stuff when they’re on FMLA.  I don’t think we have to say anything.  We’ve rescinded this paragraph and the law is the law.  

We haven’t said that we weren’t going to pay for disability or life insurance, which means that we would pay for it, because we haven’t said that we wouldn’t.  I just think we’ve done away with this and this issue is gone forever and I don’t think there’s any need to add anything to it.

MS. KAREN FOOTE:  I would like it to be like Bobbi says, but I think it’s better from the employee’s status to know what they’re going to get and if we’re silent on those little added extras that we’ll continue to pay, then I don’t think they would know that they would be entitled to them.  

It would just be they would have to look back at the minutes of the meeting to see that and so I think we should say we’re going to pay the little added extras.  On the other part, on the health insurance, I wouldn’t say that the council’s practice of wholly assuming it is going to continue.  

I would say, just like the law says, that whatever is in place before FMLA will stay in place after FMLA, because we may change the percent that we want to pay.  We may decide to pay 10 percent of an employee’s ordinary while they’re working and then we’ll have this other little thing to go clean up.

I think it’s better to say that whatever is in place before will continue on FMLA as far as health insurance and dental insurance and then just be specific that we will also continue --

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Make that in the form of a motion so we can go ahead and clean it up and move on.

MS. FOOTE:  If Cathy could read what the law says.

MS. WALKER:  Karen, could we just say that under FMLA leave all benefits will continue as they were prior to FMLA leave?
MS. FOOTE:  I think so, I think so.

MS. WALKER:  Can we just do that by consensus and just have that?

MS. FOOTE:  Unless there’s some secret benefit I’m not thinking of, but I think that works and I’ll second that motion.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Cathy, does that do it?

MS. READINGER:  Yes, and we can clean it up and make it a little more formal, but the same gist.  

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Hearing no opposition, the motion carries.  The next one is the council shall request the Department of Commerce recover for the Gulf Council monies owed by the employee for any insurance premiums paid during FMLA.  Any opposition?  Hearing none, that motion carries.

The next motion is a fitness for duty report is required prior to the employee returning to work if the FMLA absence was due to the employee’s health condition.  Is there any opposition to that motion?  Hearing none, that motion carries.

The council will require biweekly reports of the employee’s status during the period of FMLA leave.  Is there any opposition to that motion?  Hearing none, that motion carries.

The committee discussed the following issue; however, there was no formal motion made.  The council shall require the employee to furnish a recertification no more often than every thirty days relating to pregnancy or a serious health condition as provided for in 29 CFR 825.308.  Since there was no formal motion made, can I have someone move this motion?

MS. FOOTE:  I think the next sentence should go with that, that we agreed to change the word “may” to -- I see it was already done.  I would make that motion.
CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Is there a second?  Bobbi seconds it.  Is there any opposition?  Hearing no opposition, the motion carries.  Then the report goes on to say by consensus the committee agreed to change the word “may” to the word “shall” and we’ve already done that in full council, isn’t that right, Cathy?

MS. READINGER:  That’s correct.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  The employee is required to provide at least a fifteen-day advance notice when the leave is foreseeable and a medical certification to support a request for leave because of serious health condition is required.  Any opposition to that motion?  Hearing none, the motion carries.

That now brings us to the Effects of Congressional and NMFS Actions on the 2006 Budget, Tab F, Number 5, and who is going to do that, Cathy or Wayne?
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR WAYNE SWINGLE:  I’m going to do that.  If you turn to Tab F, Number 5, you’ll see that it’s a memorandum from Rick to Roy Crabtree and what we prepared that for is Dr. Crabtree was going to meet with Dr. Hogarth and bring before him the shortfalls that our council, the South Atlantic Council, and the Caribbean Council anticipated from the current budget exercise by Congress.
If you turn over to the next page and look at the page that’s entitled “Gulf of Mexico Management Council Updated Budget Analysis,” this shows you that when we got our allocation from Congress the Conference Committee mark was set at $15 million and that was $1.6 million less than the Senate mark for that year and so that created a shortfall of $194,000.

Then in applying for our grant this year, we had rescissions and a holdback that amounted to $46,000 and then when you get down to the next level, that meant we had a potential budget of $1.12 million.

That’s without supplemental funds from Dr. Hogarth and that included the add-ons for SEDAR, coral administration, estimated carryover from 2005.  Potentially we had a $368,000 shortfall and Dr. Crabtree took this document with him to that meeting with Dr. Hogarth and I think I had better let him respond how that came out, but basically it was on a positive key that we should receive enough supplemental funding from NOAA Fisheries to operate pretty much at the level we operated last year and last year we were dependent on Dr. Hogarth granting the council $168,000 to supplement last year’s budget.

DR. ROY CRABTREE:  I appreciate you and Rick putting this together for me.  We did have a NOAA leadership meeting I forget when, but sometime in the past, and we went over all of the budgets.  It wasn’t just the councils, but went over all the regions and science center budgets and everything and there are shortfalls everywhere.

What I can tell you now is that as I see it we need around three-hundred-and-seventy-some-odd-thousand-dollars to make up the problems that we have.  The senior leadership is aware of our needs.  I think they have a good appreciation of the difficulty and importance of all the issues that we face down here.

I think probably right now the Gulf Council has more difficult issues before us than just about any council in the country and so Bill is very much aware of that.  I believe there will be additional funds that will be made available and it’s my expectation that there will be proposals on how to allocate those funds released in the short term and that this will then be a topic of discussion and resolved at the council chairs and ED meeting, which is --

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  It’s the 25th and 26th of July in D.C.

DR. CRABTREE:  I’m hopeful that at that meeting the councils will then discuss the proposed allocation of these funds and they’ll make whatever recommendations they want to make and Bill will make his decisions about it, but it is my expectation, and I’m certainly pushing for it, that we need to find a way to make up this shortfall, because we have too many important issues to work on.

There have also been some discussions about trying to get some additional funds to put towards working on an aquaculture EIS so that we can make some progress on that.  I have talked to Bill about that and Mike Rubino has talked to Bill about that.  The problem we’re facing is just there are limited funds available and there are shortfalls all over and so we’re struggling to do the best we can.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Any questions for Roy or Wayne?  Are there any committee recommendations?  Hearing none, that brings us to the Status Report on the 10-hour --

MR. DEGRAAF ADAMS:  I’m not on your committee and I don’t know if this needs to be a motion or just a suggestion, but since Roy is talking about shortfalls in budget and cutbacks in time and staff administration, and maybe this should be a suggestion on the Administration Committee instead of this one, but I would make a suggestion to staff that before they go off on preparation of unsolicited documents, sort of like the one that we just got for the trigger mechanism for in-season adjustment on grouper gear.

I don’t think that was a direction from the council to develop papers on that and it would seem to me that before staff goes off on developing documents that they come to the council and get approval for that, to minimize the extra work that they do on the limited budget that we’re talking about.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Mr. Adams.  You would probably want to bring that up under the Administrative Policy.  I don’t know if they’ll want to put something in as a formal motion or just notify staff how the council feels about that.  That now brings us to the Status Report of the 10-hour/4-Day Workweek.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  We tried out that program beginning in October and in our clerical staff of five, initially all five of those wanted to try the ten-hour day four-day a week exercise and now we’re down where I guess only three of them continue to do that.  Out of the five, two have found that it works out better for them to just use the eight-hour day and five-day week.

In our fiscal group, we have two persons and only person elected to try it and the other had a schedule where she was going to college and the five-day worked better.  The PI elected not to try it and the technical staff, no one tried it at all and so basically we’re down to four persons that continue to find that as a benefit to them and the rest of the staff is really on the regular workweek.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Wayne, how you do you feel about this?  Do you think it’s okay?  Are you okay with the four people that wants to continue doing this with them doing it or do you want things to go back the way they were or what would your suggestion be?

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  No, I think they are sufficiently doing their job under that circumstance as they would be if we still had them on a five-day week.  I guess for some it might be a long day, but they seem to get all their work done and so I think it was a benefit to those persons and the ones that felt that it wasn’t a benefit just didn’t participate at all.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  What’s the pleasure of the committee?  Do you want them to just be allowed to continue or do you still want a review of how it’s working or just let Wayne decide?

MR. JOSEPH HENDRIX:  I think we would do best to leave it up to the Executive Director, Madam Chairman.  This is an area he has jurisdiction and is overseeing it and I don’t see any reason to change that.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  I agree, Mr. Hendrix.  Wayne, we will not need to meet on this topic anymore and we’re going to let you handle it.  There’s no other business to come before this committee.  However, I do want to announce that because we have moved forward in time that the Administrative Policy is going to now meet at 1:30 and then this is also to alert the public that we will possibly and probably be moving the Habitat, Reef Fish, and the Closed Session up.

MR. ROBIN RIECHERS:  I have found out since we’ve been talking about this that we do have one member apparently in route and so it somewhat depends on whether -- He’s trying to make it for the full council meeting and so we’ll have to see if we can track down his whereabouts and when he plans to get here for us to really be able to do that, but it is our intention, if we see fit, that we can move those agenda items up.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  We’re adjourned and the Administrative Policy will meet back at 1:30.

(Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 11:40 o’clock a.m., January 10, 2006.)
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